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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE

WOODMEN ROAD METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

HELD

OCTOBER 2, 2007

Pursuant to posted notice, the regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Woodmen Road Metropolitan District was held on Tuesday, October 2, 2007 at 8:30 a.m., at the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room.

Attendance
In attendance were Directors:


Also in attendance were:



Doug Woods, President/Director 

Pete Susemihl, Susemihl, McDermott 

Rusty Green, Director



& Cowan, P.C.

Lindsay Case, Director

 
Terry Schooler, Schooler & Associates

Holger Christiansen, Director


Lori VonFeldt-Wingert, S&A








Al Watson, Development Services







Andre Brackin







Jennifer Irvine







Ken Rowberg

1. Call to Order & Certification of the Agenda-


Director Woods called to order at 8:40 a.m. 

2. Approval of Minutes & Excusal-

Motion to approve the September 4, 2007 minutes and excuse Director Cone made by Director Green seconded by Director Case.  Motion passed.

3. Projects Report –Mr. Schooler-
a. Segment I Report – Al Watson

Mr. Watson reported that the traffic is now running on the westbound lane of Woodmen Road and the demolition of the eastbound lane is now taking place.  The largest portion of the draw this month was due to asphalt paving.  They are about 2 ½ weeks behind on Segment I because of inclement weather.  Mr. Watson stated that Segment I is on budget.

Director Christiansen inquired as to when the traffic lights would be working at Tutt and Woodmen.  Mr. Watson stated that the lights would be installed and ready to go when Segment I is done, but Colorado Springs Traffic would have to turn them on.  Mr. Watson indicated that he would meet with city Traffic as Segment I gets closer to completion to find out the status.

b. Capacity Project Schedule-

Mr. Brackin reported that they are about ready to go out to bid.  The clearance is done, but there is still some remaining ROW that is needed.  Once the ROW is acquired clearance will be given to CDOT and the State will have to issue a letter of concurrence to advertise.  There is a 3-month window once the project is advertised so the construction probably would not start until the end of February or March.  Mr. Brackin stated that concrete was included in the bid packet as an alternative, which should keep the bids for asphalt down.  Director Christiansen asked why they wouldn’t just go with concrete and Mr. Brackin indicated that asphalt was still cheaper.   

Mr. Schooler and the Cases have been working together on trying to get the access on the Case parcel figured out with City staff.  Mr. Brackin stated that CDOT is concerned that the access may trigger an EA amendment and it’s critical that the EA has been followed to the letter.  Mr. Brackin stated further that it’s an accumulative effect and if there is a long-term plan and management control the EA people should be okay with it.  Mr. Schooler indicated that most of the concerns have been addressed and with the presentation of good technical data to the Commissioners they should approve the traffic flow plans without there being any EA issues.

Director Christiansen inquired about the construction budget and Mr. Brackin indicated that it stands at $27 million that includes Segment I.  The District will have to bond the entire $25 million allowed per the Service Plan for the project, of which there is only $14.4 million remaining. 

c. CDOT Powers Interchange Update-

Mr. Watson reported that the embeds on the outside of the bridge failed causing it to tilt downward so it will have to be redone.  There will be additional lane closures to do the mid-span supports because of the weight, but it will be fixed.

4. Manager’s Report-
a. Regional Building – Collection Enforcement-

Mr. Schooler talked with Commissioners Bensberg and Small regarding getting cooperation from Regional staff to help in the collection of fees, which would help other districts as well.  Mr. Schooler stated that there needs to be a good check point where they are asking to see an invoice before issuing any permits.  It was noted that Regional currently does it for utilities.  Mr. Schooler stated further that there is hope of setting up a system to monitor the lots better, but may cost the District a fee to have Regional do it.  The Board agreed that it would be worth the cost.  Mr. Schooler will continue to pursue the issue with Regional.

b. District Permit Audit – Ken Rowberg

Mr. Schooler stated that he has engaged Mr. Rowberg to do the commercial and residential audit of fees that should be paid to the District.  Mr. Rowberg reported that he has been working on the District’s boundaries and some properties were not showing up as being in the District per the Assessor’s office.  One service area boundary goes through the Market Place subdivision so some lots are in and others are not.  The Board discussed a possible situation when a property was not in the District, but in the service area and subdivided/re-platted they would then have to come into the District.  Mr. Susemihl indicated that if an entity is in the service area and have a plat approval there was a commitment to pay their fair share of the Woodmen Road fees.  Mr. Schooler stated that he would get the discrepancies worked out and send letters and invoices out this week to all parties who should have paid the fees.

Mr. Susemihl informed Mr. Rowberg that the hospital site would retain ownership of the land, but fees would have to be paid on the buildings.  Mr. Rowberg indicated that they had re-platted their property and would look into the situation further. 

c. Project III (Capacity) Bond Issue-

Mr. Schooler stated that the District would bond at $7.8 million this year leaving $6.6 million for next year.  Per the Service Plan $7.8 million is the most the District can bond at one time.  The board agreed that the District should get the funding in November even though construction on Segment II probably would not start until February or March of 2008.

d. ROW Acquisition and Costs (See Attached)-

Mr. Schooler is still working on the 2 remaining ROW left.

e. Permit Activity-

Permit activity is still slow there were only 8 lots for building permits collected in September for a total of $4,000.  The District has collected $1,062,000 to date.

f. Development Activity-

Director Green indicated that he would be recording 150 lots in 2008.

g. Additional Access (Right In/Out) Requests-

See 3.b.

h. Coordination with Black Forest Construction/Costs-

Mr. Watson stated that he was working with the Electrical contractor on the construction of the traffic signals at Black Forest and Woodmen.  The District will fund the project now so there will be less disruption next spring when Woodmen Road is widened.  

i. Audit Update-

Ms. VonFeldt-Wingert handed out the final 2006 Audit report to the Board.  Motion to accept the 2006 Audit made by Director Green seconded by Director Christiansen.  Motion passed.  

j. 2007 Amended Budget 2008 Proposed Budget-

Mr. Susemihl indicated that he would set the budget hearing for the November 6th, 2007 meeting to approve the 2007 Amended Budget, the 2008 Proposed Budget and authorize the mill levy.

5. Legal Report-



a. Public Hearing – Bent Grass Inclusion

Mr. Susemihl stated there were no conflicts regarding the Bent Grass Inclusion (previously known as the Houtchens property).  Director Woods opened the public hearing and there were no comments so the hearing was closed.  Motion to approve the Bent Grass Inclusion was made by Director Green seconded by Director Christiansen.  Motion passed unanimously.

6. Old Business-  
Move of approval to pay invoices made by Director Green seconded by Director Christiansen.  Motion passed unanimously.

7. New Business-  
There was no new business.

8. General Discussion-   There was no general discussion.

9. Next Meeting-


The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 6, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.  Meetings will continue to be held in the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room on the fourth floor.  
10. Adjournment-
Meeting was adjourned at 9:35 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

________________________________

Terry E. Schooler,

Manager/Assistant Secretary
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